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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 3 July 2012 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr S Frost (Vice-Chair), Mr M Caston, Mrs J Chapman, Mrs F Kirkpatrick.
Also present:
Mr A Gunson (County Councillor), Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Member of the public
1. Apologies for Absence – Mrs L Starman (house guests); Mr R Rockley (house guests).
2. Declarations of Interest – Mrs Chapman declared an interest in item 4.3: Repairs to Village Sign, as her brother’s company Fairhead Builders had provided a quote to replace the post.
3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – The minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting. 

4. Matters Arising:
4.1 New equipment for playing field and playing field sign – No update
4.2 Leaflet for walks in the Parish – Mr Sullivan had not received any response to the grant application.   Councillors/contributors to provide Mr Sullivan with their content.
4.3 Repairs to Village Sign post – Fairhead Builders had suggested replacing the oak post with a steel post at a cost of £475+VAT.  Clerk to get alternative quotes.

4.4 Declarations of Interest Forms and Procedures – Clerk provided an update on the actions required by South Norfolk in regard to Declarations of Interest.  Parish Councillors approved the forms that had been circulated with the agenda and agreed to complete the forms and return them to the Clerk for onward submission to the Monitoring Officer.  Councillors to complete and return forms as soon as possible.
4.5 Broads Authority Landscape Character Assessment – Councillors provided Clerk with comments.  Clerk to return questionnaire.
4.6 Ditches on the marshes – The Drainage Board will only dig out the main drainage ditches.  Other ditches are the responsibility of the land owners.
5. Clerk's Report:

· Clerk responded to the Bergh Apton Waste Recycling Planning Application consultation.
· Fish’s Lane: Mr Frost has cut the grass on the lane.   Clerk asked residents not to park on the Lane.  Also spoke to owner of grey Transit van parked outside The Chapel.
· Clerk has sent note of thanks to Chedgrave Parish Council for organising and funding the Jubilee Celebrations.  Mr Sullivan to talk to Mrs Starman about the clash of dates in September (Picnic in the Park / LwH Fun Day).
· Clerk sent letter of thanks to the Scouts.
· Letter sent to Village Hall regarding support of funding application.

· Clerk would be taking leave of absence for the next meeting on 4 September – Mr Sullivan agreed to take the minutes.
· Clerk had emailed Mr Gunson with some queries, which he was able to respond to:

· Cutting of verges: Norfolk County Council has been in dispute with the contractor, plus cutting had started too late in the year.  Most verges had now been cut.
· Potholes on Rectory Lane and Gentleman’s Walk have been repaired.

· It is the responsibility of the Environment Agency to put up signs indicating that footpaths are closed for floodbank defence works.
6. Correspondence:
See list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting.
7. Planning: 
7.1 Broads Authority BA/2012/0131/CU – Mr Christopher Townsend – Langley Abbey, Langley Green, Langley – Change of use to include commercial use for polo activities including playing arena, redundant farm buildings to become indoor school and stables and visitor toilets
Clerk to respond to Broads Authority with comments: “Mr Townsend has made several retrospective planning applications (or part applications) and the Parish Council would wish to discourage this and also that Mr Townsend appears to have changed, or added to, the use of his property by introducing polo facilities (viz: ‘the Authority is aware that the site is already being used as a Polo School and is of the opinion that this use is now sufficiently significant to be considered a use in its own right, rather than a use ancillary to the principle planning use of the site as a farm.  Consequently, that part of the application which relates to a change of use of part of the site from a farm to a polo centre is retrospective’).  If the Broads Authority support/accept this change of use then there is little we, as a Parish Council, can do. 
7.2 Decision made – Approved with 9 conditions.  South Norfolk 2012/0447 & 0448 – Langley School – Replacement infill area to kitchen yard, brickwork repairs, upgrading fire resistance to 4 existing sash windows and external doors

Decision made – Approved with 2 conditions.  Broads Authority BA/2012/0071/LBC – Mr Ian Harrison-Jones – Poplar Farm House, Langley Street, Langley – Retrospective application for works to a Grade II listed property including a replacement rear door

8. Finance:
8.1 The following payments were approved:

	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100767
	£20.00

	Civic Risk Ltd
	Internal Audit for FY 2011/12
	100768
	£60.00

	Dean Baldry
	Grass Cutting (2nd of 6 equal payments)
	100769
	£157.50

	Marianne Knights
	Clerk’s Salary & Expenses
	100770
	£576.74

	Inland Revenue
	PAYE
	100771
	£111.09


Account Balances at 3 July 2012:

Current Account
£4,199.91
Savings Account
£2,502.20
9. County Councillor's Report: 
· Bergh Apton Waste Recycling: The planning application will be discussed in July or August.
· Snows Lane will be repaired and the grass cut at the junction.

· Wherryman’s Way was cut in June – Hardley Flood to Hardley Staithe.  Trying to ascertain what the cycle of cutting will be.

· Hobart High has decided to apply for academy status and consultation letters have been sent out.

· Surface dressing starts end July.

· NCC will give the Broads Authority £20,000 towards the repair/replacement of the weir on Hardley Floods.  Waiting for the Broads Authority to respond.

· Vehicle activated sign at Thurton has been installed and hedges around it should be cut back.

· There is potential for 200 houses to be built behind the doctors’ surgery in Loddon, although there is enough space for 350 houses.  Building a housing estate there will cause considerable congestion in the area but a roundabout to access the A146 will not be build.

10. District Councillor's Report: Not available.
11. Police Report –
	 
	Other
	Burglary Non- Dwelling
	Criminal Damage
	Fraud and Forgery
	Robbery
	Theft from Motor  Vehicle
	Theft Other
	Violence Against Person
	Total

	 Bergh Apton 
	1
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	 Broome 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	 Chedgrave 
	2
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	3

	 Ditchingham 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2
	 
	 
	3

	 Ellingham 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	2

	 Geldeston 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	 Gillingham 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	1

	 Hales 
	1
	1
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	3

	 Heckingham 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	 Langley with Hardley 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	 Loddon 
	4
	 
	1
	 
	 
	1
	5
	2
	13

	 Sisland 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	 Thurton 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	 Toft Monks 
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	 TOTAL 
	13
	4
	3
	1
	1
	4
	7
	2
	35


12. Tree Warden's Report:

· Tree Warden had investigated reports that the roots of a Field Maple tree outside 14/15 Hardley Road were interfering with the sewage system.  The drains have been cleared of any blockage by roots and Anglian Water are monitoring it.  If the tree does need to be removed in the future it will be the Parish Council’s responsibility at it is on Parish Council land.
· Copies of Tree Preservation Orders have been received from the Broads Authority.  One for the oak tree at Oaklea (Church Lane/Hardley Street) and one for the willow over the fish pond at the Old Post Office (Langley Street), however there are no papers for the original willow at the Old Post Office.  Mrs Carpenter to follow up.
· Weeding has been done around the Black Poplars – some pictures are available of the trees.
· The grass is too long around the new hedge on Gentleman’s Walk.  Landowner has agreed to cut the grass.

· Bee Orchids are thriving at the Roadside Nature Reserve.
13. Councillor's Reports:

· Mrs Kirkpatrick: Closure of Village Hall car park to visitors to Hardley Windmill on Thursday 21 June (see attached letter for details).  South Norfolk Council has advised that the matter should be brought to the attention of the Parish Council, following which it would proffer legal advice.  The matter was discussed at some length.  It was felt that communication between all parties could be improved.
· Mr Sullivan: The road opposite Chestnut Farm has sunk, causing a cyclist to fall off her bike.  Mr Sullivan to advise Mr Gunson.
· It is Open Churches Week 4-12 August and all churches will be open.

14. Public Participation:
· Tree Warden asked when the playing field hedge should be cut – after 1 August once a year.
· The phone box is a mess.  Clerk advised that when she last spoke to BT they claimed that the phone was still being used and they would review usage each April.
· The barrier outside the playing field has had a mesh added, however it is held on with plastic ties.  Mr Frost to arrange for the mesh to be welded on.
15. Date of next meeting: 7.30 pm on Tuesday 4 September 2012 in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.55 pm.
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